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April 21, 2020
(name) Public Health Director

(name) County Public Health Department
(address)
(phone)
Re:  Help Sustain Reuse and Recycling During Covid-19 Pandemic
Dear (name),


Thank you for all of your efforts to help save lives during this crisis. As you continue to adopt and implement science-based orders and policies to navigate this difficult public health and economic crisis, we ask that you consider the concerns expressed in this letter, which aim to benefit the most vulnerable of our population as well as the smaller reuse and recycling businesses that lack the prominence of larger enterprises that enable them to get to the front of the line for Covid-19 related public benefits. The state and your County each have long standing policies favoring disposal by way of reuse and recycling. The proposals in this letter fall squarely within the letter and intent of these existing policies. 

The Northern California Recycling Association (NCRA) is a non-profit organization founded in 1978, primarily to promote environmentally sound discards management practices, including waste reduction, reuse, recycling, and composting. Our 350 members include recycling businesses, employees, entrepreneurs, and individuals supportive of various Bay Area and State Zero Waste initiatives. 


As you continue to refine your health directives and orders, please allow for the following:

1. While the solid waste collection and processing is uniformly described as an Essential Infrastructure, some enforcement agencies are uncertain about whether this definition extends to companies that collect and process post-consumer discards for reuse or recycling. As an example, one of NCRA’s members operates a drop-off facility for construction and demolition debris. These materials are used by other, construction-related Essential Businesses. A city police department threatened to shut down this business as not being an Essential Business. Historically, government regulation of solid waste collection started when public health officials learned that disease was caused by germs and viruses that were carried by vectors that were attracted to piles of uncollected garbage. While today the distinction between “garbage” or “solid waste” and “recyclable” is blurred, the concept that uncollected post-consumer discards is a health hazard applies to each category. The small businesses that collect and process reusable and recyclable material provide jobs, often unskilled labor, and sustaining these jobs as much as practicable is also an important Covid-19 policy. Please make clear that all businesses that collect and process reusable and recyclable discards are within the definition of Essential Business.

2. Among the hardest hit resource recovery business economically are the buy back centers which accept CRV containers and scrap materials. Even before Covid-19 it was hard to find a buyback center that was operating. Today it is near impossible, especially for the homeless and other economically disadvantaged persons who are the primary customer base to obtain CRV payment, to find a buyback center. In addition to clarifying that these businesses are Essential Businesses, please do all you can to promote and help fund these centers including publicly available information about open buyback locations.

3. We note that your Order precludes grocery customers from bringing reusable bags into stores, leading to increase in use of single use plastic bags. As best as we can determine, this directive has not been sought by the grocery stores, their employees, or their unions. To the extent it is necessary to the safety of grocery employees, amending the directive to preclude the store employee from handling the customer’s reusable bag would be a science-based solution. Forbidding the use of reusable bags entirely is not science-based, customers can bring Covid-19 virus into stores by their clothing. The state and your County have strong policies against single use plastic bags and other products. Please continue these policies during this period except as science requires modification.

Thank you for your consideration of these suggestions. If you need further information on these topics, please contact the undersigned. 


Sincerely,


K. D. Brooms 
John Moore
K. Douglas Brooms

John Moore

NCRA Board of Directors; Both Co-Chairs Zero Waste Advocacy Committee

David Krueger
David Krueger, President

NCRA Board of Directors
PO Box 5581, Berkeley, CA  94705

Phone 510-217-2433
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